
 

 MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING  
  
 JUNE 9, 2015 
 

 The Regular Meeting of the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority was held on  

June 9, 2015 at 7:03 p.m. in the First Floor Conference Room at the MCMUA Offices located at 

214A Center Grove Road, Randolph, New Jersey.  The necessary notice of this meeting was 

published according to the law. 
 
 Chairman Dour requested a roll call. 
 
PRESENT: Mr. Frank Druetzler, Dr. Arthur Nusbaum, Ms. Laura Szwak, 
  Mr. Fletcher Platt and Mr. Christopher Dour. 
 
ABSENT: Mr. William Hudzik, Mr. Richard Plambeck, Mr. James Barry 
  and Dr. Dorothea Kominos. 

 Also present was Glenn Schweizer, Executive Director; Andrew Holt, P.E., MCMUA 

Water Consulting Engineer; Larry Kaletcher, Treasurer; Marilyn Regner, Secretary; Brent Carney, 

Esq., Maraziti Falcon LLP; Larry Gindoff, Solid Waste Coordinator; Kathleen Hourihan, District 

Recycling Coordinator; and William Schroeder, Nisivoccia LLP. 
 
 Chairman Dour asked for the Board's approval of the Minutes and Closed Session Minutes 
of the Regular Meeting dated May 5, 2015. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Szwak made a Motion to approve the Minutes and Closed 
  Session Minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 5, 2015 
  and Mr. Platt seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5      NAYES: NONE        ABSTENTIONS:   NONE 
 
TREASURER'S REPORT: 

Mr. Kaletcher presented the Treasurer's Report for the Solid Waste Operating, Water Operating and 
Capital Accounts for the month of May 2015.  Also included are the Comparative Balance Reports 
for the Solid Waste and Water Divisions, as well as the investment report for the month of May in 
which there was no activity.  These reports have been incorporated in these Minutes.  

 Chairman Dour asked the Board for a Motion to accept the Treasurer's Report: 

MOTION: Mr. Platt made a Motion to accept the Treasurer's Report 
  and Dr. Nusbaum seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5       NAYES:  NONE       ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
Mr. Kaletcher announced that Mr. William Schroeder of Nisivoccia LLP is in attendance this 
evening to address any questions that you may have regarding the 2014 MCMUA Audit Report.   
 
Mr. Schroeder reported that the MCMUA had a very strong financial year once again.  A few years 
ago we were concerned about the stability of our fund balance, now we are heading back in the 
upward direction.  A major re-generator of that fund balance was the favorable transfer station 
contract with JP Mascaro & Sons. In addition, an OPEB credit as a result of a prior year over 
estimate was also beneficial to the MCMUA’s bottom line in 2014.  Increased tonnage at the 
transfer stations resulted in an increase in tipping revenues compared to last year.  Mr. Schroeder 
added that there were no formal comments and recommendations for this year.  Your internal 
controls are adequate and reports received during the year can be relied upon.  There were no major 
audit adjustments.  MCMUA is in very good shape. Frank Druetzler and Fletcher Platt 
congratulated Larry Kaletcher. 
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 Chairman Dour asked the Board for a Motion to accept the 2014 Audit: 
 
MOTION: Dr. Nusbaum made a Motion to accept the 2014 Audit and 
  Ms. Szwak seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5        NAYES:  NONE          ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
 Mr. Kaletcher advised that the MUA was in receipt of the Clean Communities Grant for 
2015 in the amount of $102,388.51 and Resolution No. 15-31 incorporates those monies into the 
2015 Solid Waste budget and asked for the Board’s approval of the following Resolution:   
 

RESOLUTION 15-31 
RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE SOLID WASTE DIVISION 2015 FISCAL  

BUDGET FOR THE MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 5:31-2.8 

 
2015 CLEAN COMMUNITIES GRANT 

 
 WHEREAS, the Morris County M.U.A. on June 9, 2015 is amending the Solid Waste 
Division budget to include the 2015 Clean Communities Grant in the amount of $102,388.51, 
and 
 
 WHEREAS, N.J.A.C. 5:31-2.8 provides that the Director, Division of Local Government 
Services may approve the amendment of the budget of any Authority or District when there are 
increases in budgeted revenue with corresponding increases in budgeted appropriations, and 
 
 WHEREAS, said Director may approve the amendment of the authority’s budgeted 
revenue and appropriations in equal amounts. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Morris County M.U.A. hereby 
requests the Director of Local Government Services to approve the amendment to the 2015 
budget as follows: 
 
Increase Amended Revenue: 
2015 Clean Communities Grant    $102,388.51 
 
Increase Amended Appropriations: 
2015 Clean Communities Grant    $102,388.51 
 

CERTIFICATION  
 
 I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the Morris County 
Municipal Utilities Authority at the regular meeting held on Tuesday, June 9, 2015. 
 

                                                    MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
         UTILITIES AUTHORITY 

 
              By:____________________________ 

   Chris Dour, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
______________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary  
 
MOTION: Mr. Druetzler made a Motion to amend the Solid Waste 
  Division 2015 Fiscal Budget for the MCMUA – Clean 
  Communities Grant and Mr. Platt seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:     AYES:   5              NAYES: NONE                 ABSTENTIONS:   NONE 
 
 Chairman Dour asked for the Board’s approval of the vouchers: 
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BILL RESOLUTION NO. 15-32 
 

 BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED  that the bills as shown on the SCHEDULE OF 
WARRANTS all having been approved by the Board of officials where legally required, be and the  
same are hereby paid.  The SCHEDULE OF WARRANTS designated as Bill Resolution No. 15-32 
containing 7 pages for a total of $3,043,291.47 dated and made a part hereof by reference. 
 

SUMMARY  
 
 CHECK NUMBERS 
 
CAPITAL FUNDS    1123-1126   $           1,861.58   
WATER OPERATING  FUNDS  2933-2971            164,460.38 
SOLID WASTE OPERATING          5306-5386         2,876,969.51 
        TOTAL   $    3,043,291.47 

 
CERTIFICATION  

 
I hereby certify that all vouchers listed above have been reviewed and found to be in proper form 
for payment, and I have compared the SCHEDULE OR WARRANTS to the vouchers for payment 
and have determined it to be correct. 
 
DATE:  June 9, 2015     BOARD CHAIRMAN APPROVAL 
 
       ________________________________ 
         Christopher Dour, Chairman 
 
SIGNED:_____________________________ 
       Marilyn Regner, Secretary 
 
 TREASURER'S CERTIFICATION  
 
I hereby certify that there are sufficient funds in the appropriations charged, or accounts listed to 
cover the expenditures included in the SCHEDULE OF WARRANTS dated:  June 9, 2015 
 
DATE:  June 9, 2015     _______________________ 
             Larry Kaletcher, Treasurer 
 
MOTION: Mr. Platt made a Motion that the vouchers be approved  
  for payment and Mr. Druetzler seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5        NAYES:  NONE          ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
CORRESPONDENCE: 
 
Mr. Schweizer advised the Board that he received a call from Elizabeth Schrier, wife of former 
Freeholder Jack Schrier, informing him that they are having a memorial service for Jack on June 
27th at 11 a.m. at the Brookside Community Club. 
 
Mr. Schweizer mentioned two additional pieces of correspondence:  (1) Letter regarding lake weed; 
the State asked us if the MUA could handle some of the lake weed from Lake Hoptacong and Lake 
Musconetcong.  On one hand, we would take it to our Camp Pulaski facility, but DEP will not 
allow us to take that material based on our current permit.  As in the past two years, the State is 
allowing us to make an adjustment to our operation so essentially we will take in lake weed, set up 
a couple windrows on the side and then mix that lake weed with the leaves when they come in in 
the Fall.  He added that each year we have to write a letter and ask for their approval to get the 
permit approved by the Department.; and (2) Memorandum regarding Service Awards; Mr. 
Schweizer mentioned that the County does service awards twice a year.  Last week they had a 
program and they publicly recognized county employees that have over 15 years of service.  He 
mentioned that MUA employees had over 20 years.  Joe Altenbach, Mike Flora and Bobby Ross 
all started on the same day and we hired them from Chambers when we purchased the transfer 
stations and they have been excellent employees for us.  Bill Trowbridge and Gary Wagner are 
employees we took over from Shade Tree when the MUA took over the composting operation.   
Bill has been with the County for 20 years and Gary for 30 years.  Tony Milonas has been with the 
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County for 30 years.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned that this morning we had a celebration for MUA 
employees who have five years of service.  The three employees make up three-quarters of our 
Accounting Office started on or about the same day five years ago and they are Larry Kaletcher, 
Sandra Mangrella, Christine Scano.  Mr. Schweizer extended congratulations to the Accounting 
Office staff. 
 
Mr. Schweizer discussed the information sent to the Board regarding the deer management 
program.  He mentioned that the formal report has still not been approved yet but he has provided 
copies of inserts in the correspondence.  The Park Commission is reporting that the program in the 
Alamatong Wellfield was extremely successful last year, predominately due to the fact that they 
moved the schedule to start in September.  So adding those two full months really helped in the 
success rate.  He added that no major incidents occurred but there are four issues that they raised. 
 
The first issue is they want to know if the MUA wants to continue having the Park Commission 
conduct the deer hunt in the Alamatong Wellfield and Mr. Schweizer strongly recommends that we 
do.  The second and third issues are along the lines of the special conditions that the MUA imposed. 
The Park Commission is asking the MUA to reconsider prohibition of hunting on Saturdays in the 
Alamatong Wellfield and as you recall last year, we felt uncomfortable with that because of the trail 
that runs through the park.  He asked if the Board feels compelled to allow hunting on Saturdays 
and the Board said they would not make a change.  With regard to our special rules:  we don’t allow 
cross bows, no driving of deer, and you must use a bow only from a tree stand.  In speaking with 
the field personnel, they are very much in favor of keeping those special rules in place and the 
Board concurred.  Lastly, with regard to Camp Pulaski, the MUA thought we might want add that 
site, but in speaking with the field personnel who are there every day, during hunting season that 
overlaps with leaf season, and given the layout of the operation, they are very uncomfortable with 
prospect of having hunters in the vicinity of the compost operations and the Board concurred. 
 
Mr. Schweizer will inform the Park Commission of the Board’s decision and mentioned that they 
very much appreciate having the Alamatong Wellfield in their program and they do a very good job 
of administering the program. 
 
Regarding Item No. 2 of the correspondence report, the Vallevue Open Space Project, Mr. 
Schweizer mentioned at the March meeting the Board approved a motion to support the project 
subject to restrictive language and the subdivision being included.  He referenced the restrictive 
language which was mailed to the Board and Brent Carney reviewed that language and made some 
changes, a copy of which is in the Board folders this evening, using much stronger language to 
protect the reservations and restrictions.  Mr. Schweizer is very satisfied that the restrictions and 
language on the subdivision coincides with what the Board was looking for at the March meeting.  
If the Board is in agreement, he plans to prepare the Conservation Partnership Agreement, which is 
the formal action under which we would take the vote to make our funds available and that would 
take place at the July meeting.   
 
Ms. Szwak asked what was changed in the reservation language.  Mr. Carney explained that the 
case law on restrictive covenants goes along typically like this; when the landowner is going to 
issue a restrictive covenant, it has to benefit the remaining land and it’s enforceable by the 
landowner and all successors in the title as against the grantee.  He said what is different about this 
is the grantor itself is issuing a restrictive covenant.  So the case law is clear that you need to have 
language in the restrictive covenant that indicates that the grantor is binding the remaining land.  He 
also added language that runs with the land that the covenants are enforceable not only by the 
grantee but by the Morris County M.U.A, the Township of Morris, Trust for Public Land, all 
successors and assigns and in the event of a sale by the grantor to somebody else, that those 
covenants run.  He also has a reference to the deed that conveyed the land to the grantor because 
block and lots change and you don’t want tax block and lots that eventually become stale so it is 
very important to reference the original Book and Title as recorded in the County of Morris.   
Mr. Platt said that this language sounds very thorough and Mr. Schweizer said that TPL attorneys 
and Morris Township accepted every word.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned that going to be approved by 
Morris Township as part of the Board of Adjustment meeting at the end of the month and once that 
goes through, the MUA will be ready to move on our part.   
 

Check dated May 14, 2015 to the Morris County Treasurer from the Department of 

Treasury, State of New Jersey for the Solid Waste Administration Fiscal Year 2015 Clean 

Communities Grant in the amount of $102,388.51. 
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Letter dated May 21, 2015 to Christine Scano, MCMUA, from Joe Vitale, President, 

CCM Foundation, thanking the MCMUA for their $350.00 donation to the CCM Scholarship 

Foundation. 

 Press Release dated May 29, 2015 posted on the MCMUA website entitled “Morris 

County Waste Disposal Tipping Fees to Decrease on June 1”. 

 Memorandum dated June 3, 2015 to the MCMUA Board from Glenn Schweizer  

regarding the Deer Management Program.  

 Memorandum dated June 3, 2015 to the MCMUA Board from Glenn Schweizer  

regarding the Open Space Project, Vallevue, Morris Township.  

 Letter dated June 3, 2015 to New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection 

from Anthony Milonas, Supervisor of Water Operations, regarding T1 Reports for the Morris 

County M.U.A. for the month of May 2015. 

 Letter dated June 3, 2015 to New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection  

from Anthony Milonas, Supervisor of Water Operations, regarding the Disinfectant Residuals 

Report for M.U.A. for the month of May 2015. 

ENGINEER'S REPORT: 
 
Mr. Holt reported on the following:  (1) Roof Repair Project - Rebid on three facilities – We 
worked with D&B Engineers to revise their architectural plans.  They are getting back to us in the 
next week or so and then we will have a bid advertisement ready.  I would anticipate on successful 
bid results to award at the August meeting.; (2) SCADA Upgrades – They are moving along nicely 
and you are doing a lot of this work internally along with the assistance of PCS.  Andrew 
complimented the MUA and specifically the Staff you have running the water system.  With the 
SCADA investments, your technology is doing what it has to run an effective and efficient water 
production and distribution system.; (3) Markewicz Ground Storage Tanks Project – We are ready 
to go forward with that project and I am coordinating with Marilyn in advertising in the paper next 
week and will try to get that received and awarded at the July meeting.  We revisited the estimates 
and it is probably about a $2.2M project to do both 3MG tanks.  We are going to entertain the 
proposal to rehabilitate one of the tanks on the interior using 100% solids epoxy paint system rather 
than the conventional three coat epoxy system that we normally specify.  We ultimately have the 
side-by-side comparison available to us; those two tanks are sister tanks, they operate the same way, 
the same water quality and the same conditions.  That would be a great experiment if it doesn’t cost 
us a lot to be able to see how they wear over the next 20 plus years and make a determination going 
forward as to what products we should be looking at to rehabilitate tank interiors.  We are going to 
solicit the pricing, look at the budget and see what you can afford.  
 
Mr. Druetzler asked what the two products are?  Mr. Holt replied that the product they normally 
specify and we just did your Randolph Dover Chester Road tank last year is a three coat epoxy.   
It’s an epoxy paint system and it is applied in three iterative coats but it only builds up to a 13 mil 
thickness.  The 100% solids epoxy paint is a one-time application, the paint process is actually 
heated before it is put on and it bonds to the steel and coats a relatively thick 25 mil, almost double 
the thickness, and it is applied in one shot.  You are saving on time and the tank is dewatered for a 
shorter period of time, but in our case we have the two sister tanks, you can have one in service 
while the other gets done so that is not our highest priority in terms of rehabilitation, but more 
importantly is the longevity, how long will double the thickness last.  If it is surface prepped and 
applied, theoretically it should last longer, so that is the comparison we were thinking of.   
 
Mr. Schweizer asked is it possible that a paint company would be interested in giving us a deal in 
terms of publishing the results and maybe every five years they can go in the tanks and inspect 
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them.  Mr. Holt commented that we want to periodically inspect our tanks anyway so if that part of 
the exercise over the next 20 years is on their behalf, maybe they would pay for that inspection, we 
could try talk to them about it. 
 
Mr. Platt commented that it is a public bid and various suppliers are going to have an opportunity to 
submit the prices they choose, they may want to have the opportunity to supply the material.  If they 
want it, they will bid low.   
 
Chairman Dour asked if one paint manufacturer do both products?   Mr. Holt replied no; not all 
paint manufacturer’s make both products so we will be limiting the field to find a contractor who is 
pre-qualified to apply this 100% solids epoxy.  He can only work with certain paint vendors 
because he has to be pre-qualified to apply their paint system.   Mr. Holt mentioned that this is not a 
system that we personally specify anywhere.  He knows that a lot of the private water utilities are 
going that way because of the time savings and N.J. American uses it almost exclusively on their 
tanks now.  Chairman Dour asked what is the difference in times?  Mr. Holt replied you are 
typically down for eight weeks for a complete blast and recoat and disinfection to put the tank back 
in service; whereas this could probably take about three weeks off of that schedule.  Mr. Schweizer 
commented then you have the weather issues.  Mr. Holt mentioned that we would be awarding 
hopefully in July and it will be a Fall painting program.  It gives us some flexibility in the 
solicitation and we will see where the prices come in.  We don’t have to award on that basis, we can 
award on the specified product. 
 
Dr. Nusbaum asked does the DEP or EPA have any guidance on the type of paints, on the system to 
consider and faults of each?  Mr. Holt replied they don’t publish any faults; but American Water 
Association has published standards that we follow in terms of specifying the type of paint system; 
it is not by brand name but it is by material type.   Three coat epoxy is one of the specified types of 
paint systems that we have seen successfully used in the Northeast because of the conditions we 
have with ice formations and things like that.  There is no other publications from State agencies or 
Federal Regulatory agencies that would say this is the only thing you can use.  Dr. Nusbaum asked 
if they address the one coat thicker paint also and Mr. Holt replied yes and the guidance for that as 
well.  So they approve either and Mr. Holt replied yes. 
 
(4) Clyde Potts Pump Station -  Last we met, there was thereafter a meeting convened by Southeast 
Morris County M.U.A. with N.J. American and Morris County M.U.A. to discuss the point of 
delivery among the three systems there at Clyde Potts Reservoir and the fact that Southeast Morris 
County M.U.A. does not have adequate contact time for their water under all conditions.  Basically 
we left that meeting with the point that Southeast has to figure out what they are going to do, let us 
know and then at that point we can proceed with our addressing a design concept for the 
improvements to the Clyde Potts Pump Station that we own and operate but until this gets sorted 
out with Southeast and the State, and if N.J. American has a role in how to fix that, we want that to 
play out before we invest anytime in coming up with the design concept for the improvements to 
the pump station.  Mr. Holt said this is on hold until we hear back from them. 
 
(5) Asset Management Plan – Work is going on nicely.  He has seen now a second deliverable from 
Jacobs Engineering last week on the condition assessment.  So this is your Asset Management Plan 
which will become ultimately the tool we use for financial forecasting, planning, maintenance 
activities.  It is going to be a very powerful tool and the lion’s share of the legwork is done already 
by Jacobs.  They are a little beyond what we thought the schedule would be but I don’t have any  
reason to press them because I want a thorough complete project.  So far so good.  We have 
reviewed the first technical memorandum and it is very comprehensive on all the assets that you 
own and operate and now they are going back in and filling in the blanks and details on what their 
current useful life is, how much longer can we expect out of certain pieces of equipment and I 
expect solid recommendations on what we should be focusing on in our future capital spending 
program that will help guide that. 
 
Mr. Platt asked in their scope are they required to make a presentation to the Board?  Mr. Holt 
replied yes and there will be a time when it is in draft form and we will ask them to come in and 
present it to the Board. 
 
(6) Well 8 – He reported that this is a priority to all of us.  He has the lab data from the Well 8 water 
quality that he has provided to filter system vendors and they are going to come back to me with a 
design.  My goal is to produce a recommendation to you so that we have a solution in mind in terms 
of the Well 8 blow-off volumes of water, that what happens is the turbidity is elevated in the well 
water at certain times and we can’t beneficially use that water in our system and we end up having 
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to put it back to the environment and that is a quantity of water that we cannot afford to lose and it 
is actually the source of why the DEP had concluded we are in deficit in terms of our available 
water supply.  So the sooner we get a solution in place for that, the better we will be.  It is a high 
priority for me to get back to your with that information.    
 
Lastly, Glenn and I went to Trenton last month and you did adopt your conditional approval 
resolution last month about the Wharton and Southeast Morris interconnection agreement that 
had a condition in it that said the DEP should get back to us and rescind their determination that 
we were in deficit in terms of available water we have from all sources including our own 
groundwater pumping and purchase amounts.  We made some progress at that meeting and we 
were asked at that meeting to provide some data back to the State about how much Well 8 water 
do we lose and how much water did we provide on an emergency basis to Dover after the 
Hurricane Sandy.  These are some special cases that the State can look at and credit us those 
volumes and then re-evaluate and re-look at the numbers.  We followed up with the State 
yesterday and Steve Pudney commented that he drafted a letter for his boss to sign.  He expects 
that it will satisfactorily address our condition of that resolution and they would no longer find us 
in deficit as a result of looking at these special case volumes of water. 
 
Mr. Carney said there is another condition to that resolution which is when that letter is received 
it has to be satisfactory to the point where Glenn is comfortable in writing the letter and there is 
also a 90 day time frame.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned in attendance at the meeting was a room full 
of DEP people, as well as people from Wharton and over the phone by conference was Laura 
Cummings and Howard Woods.  Andrew and Howard presented very compelling arguments to 
the Department and it was clear to me that the Department understood what they were hearing 
and they were looking for a way where they didn’t have to upset their policy to give us what we 
were looking for and by virtue of asking Andrew for follow-up information on the blow-off and 
the special conditions to supply water to Dover, seemed very telling that they are looking for a 
way to remove the deficit status.   
 
Howard Woods and Andrew Holt provided very compelling arguments that DEP needs to think 
about how they are applying their policies to the MUA as a wholesaler because they are applying 
retail mentality to a wholesaler and it is not always working.  Fred Sickels said we owe the 
MCMUA an answer on this.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned that they were very aware that until they 
can reach a solution, we are going to have to provide special circumstance evidence to get us 
over some of these hurdles.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned that it was an excellent meeting and a 
letter should be coming within the next week.  Mr. Holt said he had indications from Steve 
Pudney that the letter will contain some conditions and obviously my priority, Well 8, will be 
referenced in there. 
 
Immediately following this meeting, Mr. Holt reported that a meeting took place for discussion 
of the Scrub Oaks mine well source project.  Basically the State said they would entertain an 
application for allocation from this new source.  He mentioned that the State wants to assist if 
they can and that the MUA significantly studied this back in 2008.  The mine storage and peak 
use facility concept is not one they are embracing because there were many comments and 
concerns but they felt comfortable if we allow the MUA 31MG/month or 100 MG/yr. in a year, 
that you use over the peak summertime period, we could overlook a lot of those concerns about 
the mine structural stability and other source conditions. 
  
Mr. Platt asked did they tell you how they came up with these numbers and Mr. Holt said no.   
Mr. Schweizer said that John Scarmozza was working with them on this and mentioned that DEP 
was an advocate for us in getting the Highlands Council to agree with this in the most deficit 
HUC in the region.  Mr. Platt asked if we identified why this HUC is so negative, what is the 
withdrawal in this HUC?  Mr. Schweizer replied because of the Wharton wells and Mr. Holt 
added that there is no return of this water to this sub-watershed.  Mr. Schweizer said the other 
good news is no further field testing will be required except for a water quality test.  Mr. Holt 
mentioned that DEP would like us to take more water samples of the source water in that well to 
prove it is good water quality condition and see what water treatment would be necessary to 
bring it to potable water standards.  Mr. Holt will outline what those steps and processes would 
be, what those costs would be and also review the concept of 100 MG/yr. and the 31MG/month.  
He added that more water is great, but at what cost?  He mentioned that one large project could 
consume this volume.  Mr. Platt commented that is not even year round.  Mr. Holt commented 
that it bumps our firm capacity; our ability to meet those peak demands.  We not up against our 
annual limit right now, contractually we are, but actual production we are well below those 
numbers. Mr. Druetzler said there is a benefit to having additional water.  Mr. Holt does believe 
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that we should make progress on this if we have a cooperative ear from DEP and Highlands.   
We don’t want to be in a position that MUA did not advance any options for developing and 
exploring new sources.  
 
Chairman Dour asked what the next step would be?  Mr. Schweizer replied that Andrew is going 
to do an analysis to see what the cost benefit would be for the project and he suggested that we 
may want to have a Water Committee meeting before the July meeting.  Mr. Holt said he will get 
draft findings together for the meeting.  Mr. Schweizer mentioned that there will be some 
monitoring requirements for the operation of the well.  Andrew mentioned that the Highlands 
Council was in favor and were willing participants in seeing this move forward. 
 
Mr. Platt mentioned that we have struggled to find other alternative water supply but if there is 
anything else that should considered, we should it alongside this to see if there is a more 
economical approach.  There may not be anything apparent but this is not a lot of water and 
perhaps it can come from other sources. 
 
Mr. Holt mentioned that the pumpage values had a pretty good jump in May probably due to the 
lack of rainfall.  
 
PROJECT STATUS: 
 
1.   Roof Repair Project, Contract No. 36 Re-Bid 
 

A. We are coordinating with D&B Engineers on some minor final edits and detail 
adjustments on the bid documents and expect to advertise this project for bid in June, 
and upon satisfactory bid results, recommend award at the regular July or August 
Board meeting.       

 
2. SCADA Upgrades    
 

A. Anthony Milonas has continued to work with PCS on the transfer and integration of 
the various MCMUA water facilities to the new SCADA system hardware and 
software platforms.  All that remain to be integrated are the few sites that 
communicate via modem and lease lines. 
   
For the benefit of the Board, I wish to comment on the advanced capability I see in 
MCMUA staff and technology, which is at a proper level for water systems today, 
despite the relatively small size of our operation in terms of resources.  By contrast, 
many of the large water systems we consult to or interface with lag significantly in 
technology and staff capabilities, and the MCMUA is to be complemented for its 
continued investment and retention of capable staff. 

 
3. Rehabilitation and Recoating of the F.J. Markewicz Pumping Station Ground Storage 

Water Tanks 
 

A. Suburban Consulting Engineers (SCE) has finalized the specifications for the 
Markewicz tank(s) rehabilitation and repainting project and will coordinate 
advertisement of these bids next week.  It is anticipated that upon satisfactory bid 
results, recommendation for award at the regular July or August Board meeting will 
occur.  The final engineer’s estimate is provided under separate cover for verification 
of the project budget. The solicitation is structured as a 2 tank, multi-year project 
scope which is designed to be more attractive and generate more interest than a single 
tank project.  

 
4. Clyde Potts Pumping Station Pump Upgrade  
 

A. A May 8, 2015 meeting was convened with SMCMUA and New Jersey-American 
Water Co. to review the point of connection for the Clyde Potts booster station 
connection.  SMCMUA has determined that it does not achieve the required 30-
minutes of chlorine contact time from the Clyde Potts treatment facility before the 
MCMUA point of connection.  Upon discussion among the parties, it was agreed that 
SMCMUA would evaluate options to achieve the required 30-minutes on the Clyde 
Potts reservoir site prior to the point of delivery to MCMUA.  We are awaiting the 
outcome of this evaluation.  Options including on-site stilling pipes and/or baffles in 
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the clear well are to be considered, none of which should significantly affect our 
delivery conditions.   
 

B. However, the design of improvements to the MCMUA Clyde Potts booster station are 
being delayed until the final conditions can be determined once SMCMUA identifies 
its approach to addressing the 30-minute contact time.  Associated Technology did 
conduct an initial facility review to verify electrical supply capacity and any other 
limitations that could affect the design of a more permanent Clyde Potts booster 
station, and will provide SCE with those findings shortly. 

 
C. Recall that action items for this facility design are as follows: 

i. Verify contract flow rates and volumes - confirmed 
ii.  Confirm the need for redundancy at this station (firm capacity) yes confirmed 

iii.  Confirm the need for emergency power at this station – yes confirmed 
iv. Evaluate SMCMUA contact time correction  - ongoing 
v. Evaluate pump options (types, styles and sizes)  

vi. Design concept (30%) 
vii.  Verify electrical design requirements 

viii.   Prepare cost estimate 
 

5. RFP-14-4W Research and Assemble Background Data & Prepare an Asset Management 
Plan  
 

A. Technical Memorandum No. 1 was issued by Jacobs Engineering on May 21, 2015.  
This document is the draft component inventory and contains much of the information 
provided by MCMUA and gathered by Jacobs during their field visits, and will 
become the basis of the Asset Management Plan.   Tony Milonas and I have reviewed 
this document and find it suitable for use in the condition assessment.  Jacobs is 
continuing with the condition assessment phase and will provide a technical 
memorandum with these findings/results at the completion of that phase. 

 
6.  Alamatong Well No. 8 Turbidity Study  
  

A. SCE has reviewed the water quality data obtained from Well 8 and is working with 
pressure filter/treatment manufacturers to identify the appropriately sized filtration 
equipment to satisfactorily treat and enable the beneficial use of nearly all the Well 8 
gallons diverted from the ground.  While we had hoped to have the conclusion of this 
study available for this meeting, we are continuing to work through a conceptual 
design and will provide our findings under seperate cover once finalized. 

 
GENERAL  
 
1. SYSTEM 
 

A. In response to the MCMUA Board adopting Resolution No. 15-30, conditionally 
approving the amended agreement between SMCMUA and the Borough of Wharton, the 
NJDEP has met with and asked for additional data from MCMUA in order to review the 
prior water supply deficit finding issued by NJDEP in February. 

B. At the meeting held at NJDEP on May 11, 2015, stakeholders from SMCMUA, Wharton, 
MCMUA, Highlands, and NJDEP reviewed the conditional approval and the MCMUA 
deficit.  After much discussion, NJDEP agreed to revisit the methodology used to 
evaluate deficit and surplus water availability for MCMUA.  Our position is that the 
NJDEP is evaluating MCMUA (a wholesaler) similar to that of a retail purveyor, and 
inherent in that approach are flaws that negatively affect our calculation.  It appears, 
based on the questions they have posed and data requested, that they may be preparing to 
make special concessions for the volumes of water lost due to the Well 8 turbidity-
triggered blow-off, and some other minor corrections to reflect emergency supplies sent 
to Town of Dover in 2012.  If adjusted, it is believed that the deficit conclusion can be 
rescinded, but we are patiently awaiting that determination. Going forward, it may be 
incumbent upon MCMUA to recognize that the NJDEP methodology for evaluating 
MCMUA water supply availability is very restrictive, and must be regularly monitored, 
with requests for special consideration submitted when necessary. 

C. Also at NJDEP on May 11, 2015, MCMUA, Highlands and NJDEP representatives 
revisited the Scrub Oaks Mine water supply project.  NJDEP indicated that they are 
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prepared to receive and review an allocation permit application from MCMUA to permit 
the Scrub Oaks Mine well as a new source of supply to the MCMUA allocation amounts, 
subject to the following limitations: 

1. Allocation increases of 31 MGM and 100 MGY for use over the 4-month summer 
month time frame (June through September). 

2. 1 MGD maximum withdrawal rate.  These values are set to mitigate many of the 
concerns identified during the 2008 feasibility study. 

3. Highlands Council would endorse this allocation, subject to an appropriate set of 
operating conditions designed to mitigate deficits in the affected sub watersheds, 
such as implementation of a water use and conservation management plan. 

4. Water quality data will need to be collected and reviewed. 
5. Updated hydrogeologic study and application for allocation would be required. 
6. Ongoing water level and stream flow monitoring required. 

D. While the input from NJDEP was welcome in terms of demonstrating a cooperative 
approach to seeking new sources of water for the MCMUA system, SCE will revisit the 
overall cost forecast of such a project and advise on the feasibility of permitting, 
designing, constructing, operating and connecting this new source to our system, before 
any recommendations are provided. 

 
SOLID, HAZARDOUS & VEGETATIVE WASTE REPORT : 
 
Mr. Gindoff reported that tonnage was down at the transfer stations in May but we are doing 
pretty good for the year.  With regard to the roof bid submission, we only had one bidder and bid 
came in at $150,000 more than what we projected so we are recommending to reject this bid and 
go out for re-bid right away to see if we can get other firms to bid on this.  Mr. Platt asked if 
there is any reason why you only got the one bid, is there something unique about the project?  
Mr. Gindoff replied we asked for a GAF elastomeric product and not everyone is qualified to do 
that and people say they are busy but he doesn’t believe there is anything unique about it.  
Speaking to the Alaimo Engineers, the roof we are going out to bid for is very similar to a lot of 
the roofs put on schools.  
 
Mr. Gindoff asked for the Board’s approval of the following Resolution: 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 15-33 
RESOLUTION REJECTING BID RECEIVED FOR ROOF RENEWAL 
 AT MCMUA TRANSFER STATIONS CONTRACT NO. 2015-1 AND  

AUTHORIZING ADVERTISEMENT FOR REBID 
 
 WHEREAS (#1), the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority ("MCMUA") received 
one sealed bid on June 4, 2015 in response to its advertisement for the receipt of bids for the Roof 
Renewal At MCMUA Transfer Stations Contract No. 2015-1; and  
  
 WHEREAS (#2), the bid received for the Roof Renewal At MCMUA Transfer Stations 
Contract No. 2015-1 and the amount of said bid is set forth as follows: 
 
 Bidder      Base Bid Alt. A  Alt. B.  
 Park Roofing and Sheet Metal Co., Inc. $595,340 $54,000 $37,000 
 427 Whitehead Avenue, Suite 1 
 South River, NJ  08882 
 
 WHEREAS (#3), the aforementioned bid has been reviewed by MCMUA staff and its 
consulting engineer, Alaimo Engineering, for compliance with the bid specifications and the Local 
Public Contracts Law, N.J.S.A. 40A:11-1 et seq.; and  
 
 WHEREAS (#4), the bid of Park Roofing and Sheet Metal Co., Inc. substantially 
exceeds the pre-bid cost estimate, which is on file in the office of the Executive Director; and 
  
 WHEREAS (#5), the Local Public Contracts Law, N.J.S.A. 40A:11-13.2, permits the 
rejection of all bids if “the lowest bid substantially exceeds the cost estimate for the goods or 
services.” 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED  by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 
Authority in the County of Morris and State of New Jersey on this 9th day of June, 2015 as follows: 
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 1. The Authority hereby rejects the bid of Park Roofing and Sheet Metal Company, 
Inc. for Roof Renewal At MCMUA Transfer Stations Contract No. 2015-1 because 
the bid substantially exceeds the MCMUA’s pre-bid cost estimate and the Executive 
Director is authorized and directed to have the specifications reviewed by MCMUA 
staff and consultants, revised if necessary, and thereafter, the Roof Renewal At 
MCMUA Transfer Stations Contract No. 2015-1 shall be advertised for rebid. 

 
 2. The Executive Director is authorized and directed to forward notice of rejection to 

Park Roofing and Sheet Metal Company, Inc. and return its bid security.   
 
 3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 

CERTIFICATION 

I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 

Authority at the Regular Meeting held on June 9, 2015. 

      MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
       UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
 
      By:________________________________ 
           Christopher Dour, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
__________________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary 
 
MOTION: Mr. Druetzler made a Motion to reject the bid received for roof 
  Renewal at MCMUA Transfer Stations Contract No. 2015-1 
  And Authorizing Advertisement For Rebid and Mr. Platt seconded 
  the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5        NAYES:  NONE          ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
With respect to the transfer station air pollution upgrades referenced in my report, a week ago 
Monday we sent our comments to the draft of the ACO back to the DEP for their review and 
approval.  We tried to get this on the agenda tonight, but they did not get their comments back to 
us.  We are waiting for them to get the Administrative Consent Order done so that we can move 
forward on the project.   
 
Chairman Dour asked if there is reason to hold off on the roof repairs because of the air pollution 
control upgrades and Mr. Gindoff replied that we actually limited the roof repair that we were 
going to do on the main building in Parsippany under the assumption that we wanted to tie in the 
roof work with the pollution control system.   
 
Regarding Household Hazardous Waste, we had an excellent turnout of just under 900 attendees 
at our event on Saturday at the Fire & Police Academy.  There were no major lines and the 
vendors did an excellent job. 
 
Mr. Gindoff asked for the Board’s approval of the following Resolutions: 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 15-34 
RESOLUTION AWARDING EXTENSION OF CONTRACT 

FOR THE MARKETING OF CLASS D RECYCLABLE MATERIALS 
(USED ANTIFREEZE/WATER MIXTURES) 

 
 WHEREAS, on Tuesday, June 10, 2014, the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority 

(“MCMUA”) awarded a Contract for the Marketing of Class D Recyclable Materials (Used 

Antifreeze/Water Mixture) to Lorco Petroleum Services, 450 South Front Street, Elizabeth, New  
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Jersey, 07202, for a term of one (1) year, with an option to extend the terms of the contract, to be 

exercised at the discretion of the MCMUA, for two (2) additional one-year periods; and 

 WHEREAS, the MCMUA seeks to extend the terms of the original contract for the first 

aforementioned additional one (1) year period; and 

WHEREAS, the Executive Director of the MCMUA is authorized and directed to extend 

the terms of the original contract with Lorco Petroleum Services, for an amount not to exceed 

$0.00 for a term of one (1) year. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED , by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 
Authority as follows: 

 
1.   The MCMUA awards the first one (1) year extension of the original contract for 

the Marketing of Class D Recyclable Materials, as more specifically defined herein, to Lorco 

Petroleum Services, for an amount not to exceed $0.00 for a term of one (1) year. 

2.   The original contract executed on July 14, 2014, between the MCMUA and Lorco  

Petroleum Services, shall remain legal and binding in all respects for the one (1) year extension 

period. 

3.   A copy of this Resolution and applicable contracts shall be available for public 

inspection at the offices of the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority, 214A Center Grove 

Road, Randolph, New Jersey 07869. 

4. A copy of this Resolution is being forwarded to the MCMUA Treasurer and Lorco 

Petroleum Services, 450 South Front Street, Elizabeth, New Jersey, 07202. 

 5. This Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

   C E R T I F I C A T I O N 

 I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the MCMUA at its Regular  
 
Meeting held on Tuesday, June 9, 2015. 
      MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
      UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
 
      By: _____________________________ 
            Christopher Dour, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
____________________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary 

MOTION: Dr. Nusbaum made a Motion to award extension of contract 
  for the marketing of Class D recyclable materials (used anti-freeze/ 
  water mixtures and Ms. Szwak seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5        NAYES:  NONE          ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
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RESOLUTION NO. 15-35 
RESOLUTION AWARDING EXTENSION OF CONTRACT 

FOR THE MARKETING OF 
CLASS D RECYCLABLE MATERIALS 
(USED CONSUMER ELECTRONICS) 

 
WHEREAS, on May 6, 2014 the MCMUA awarded a contract for the marketing of Class 

D Recyclable Materials (Used Consumer Electronics) to Electronics Manufacturers Recycling 

Management Company, L.L.C. (“MRM”), 5775 Wayzata Boulevard, Suite 700, Minneapolis, 

Minnesota 55416, for a term of one (1) year, with an option to extend the terms of the contract, to 

be exercised at the discretion of the MCMUA, for two (2) additional one-year periods; and 

WHEREAS, The MCMUA executed the original contract with Electronics Manufacturers 

Recycling Management Company, L.L.C. on July 28, 2014; and 

WHEREAS, The MCMUA seeks to extend the terms of the original contract for the first 

aforementioned additional one (1) year period; and 

WHEREAS, the funds to cover the costs related to marketing of Class D Recyclable 

Materials are to be paid by MRM. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 

Authority as follows: 

1.   The MCMUA hereby awards the first one (1) year extension of the original 

contract for the Marketing of Class D Recyclable Materials, as more specifically defined herein, 

to Electronics Manufacturers Recycling Management Company, L.L.C., 5775 Wayzata 

Boulevard, Suite 700, Minneapolis, Minnesota, 55416. 

2. The original contract executed on July 28, 2014, between the MCMUA and 

Electronics Manufacturers Recycling Management Company, L.L.C., shall remain legal and 

binding in all respects for the one (1) year extension period. 

 3.   A copy of this Resolution and applicable contract shall be available for public 

inspection at the offices of the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority, 214A Center Grove 

Road, Randolph, New Jersey 07869. 

 4. A copy of this Resolution is being forwarded to the MCMUA Treasurer and 

Electronics Manufacturers Recycling Management Company, L.L.C., 5775 Wayzata Boulevard, 

Suite 700, Minneapolis, Minnesota, 55416 

 5. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.  



 

C E R T I F I C A T I O N 

 I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the MCMUA at its Regular  
 
Meeting held on Tuesday, June 9, 2015.                               . 
 
      MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
      UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
 
      By: _____________________________ 
            Christopher Dour, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
____________________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary 
 
MOTION: Ms. Szwak made a Motion to award extension of contract 
  for the marketing of Class D recyclable materials (used consumer 
  electronics) and Mr. Platt seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:    AYES:   5        NAYES:  NONE          ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
TRANSFER STATIONS 
 
Tonnage – For the month of May 2015, the tonnage of solid waste accepted at the two transfer 
stations was 33,815 tons.  This monthly tonnage for May 2015 is 2.69% less than the 34,751 tons 
accepted a year ago in May 2014.  Based on tonnage accepted for the first five months of the 
year, for 2015 the annual total tonnage is currently projected to be 370,961 tons which would be 
3.08% less than the 382,757 tons accepted in 2014.  Please refer to the Transfer Station Disposal 
Report by Month for additional information.  
 
Transfer Station Roof Repair - In early May, the MCMUA issued a bid, prepared by Alaimo 
Engineering, for the full repair of the roof at the Mount Olive transfer station building and the 
selected repair of other roof areas at the Parsippany transfer station and the Mount Olive HHW 
facility. After a pre-bid meeting on May 21, 2015, an addendum was issued to address two 
requests from potential bidders. The first change was to extend the bid submission date by two 
days to June 4, 2015 to give the bidders more time to prepare the bids.  The second change was 
to allow the selected contractor to work on Saturdays and Sundays in an attempt to get the work 
completed before it gets too cold outside.  It is anticipated that Alaimo Engineering will complete 
its review of the bid submissions in time for the MCMUA Board to consider adopting a 
resolution and awarding the contract at the June 9, 2015 meeting.  
 
Transfer Station - Parsippany Air and Solid Waste Facility Permits – On May 11, 2015, the 
NJDEP Air Compliance Bureau forwarded a draft administrative consent order (ACO) to the 
MCMUA for its consideration with respect to the upgrading the air pollution control (APC) 
system at the Parsippany-Transfer Station.  The ACO establishes a course of action for the 
MCMUA to submit an APC permit and certificate application to modify the transfer station’s 
existing permit/certificate.  In addition, the MCMUA would also be submitting a transfer station 
solid waste facility permit renewal which would be consistent with the APC permit submission 
bringing both those permits in harmony with each other.  Since 2009, the transfer station’s 1,380 
ton per day (TPD) solid waste facility permit renewal hasn’t been approved by NJDEP since its 
capacity was different than the 1,000 TPD throughput allowed in the transfer station’s APC 
permit.  Following through with the terms of proposed ACO would update these two permits and 
more substantially, would result in the construction and operation of a new, state-of-the-art APC 
system at the transfer station.  
 
Staff, Alaimo Engineering and counsel have reviewed the draft ACO proposed by NJDEP and 
forwarded requested modifications back to them on June 1.  NJDEP was informed that if they 
agree with the proposed changes, which were fairly minor, we could seek the MCMUA Board’s 
approval of executing the ACO at the upcoming June 9 meeting.  If NJDEP gets back to the 
MCMUA in time for the June 9 meeting a resolution will be presented for the MCMUA’s 
consideration approving the execution of the ACO.  
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HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT  
 
Program Participation and Events - During May 2015, a total of 194 residents and businesses 
delivered waste to the permanent household hazardous waste (HHW) facility in Mount Olive.  
This is up in participation from the previous month of April 2015, when 159 participants used the 
facility and it is slightly down in participation compared to May 2014, when 198 participants 
used the permanent facility.   
 
On Saturday, May 30, 2015 the MCMUA conducted the first of three 2015 one-day household 
hazardous waste events.  The disposal day took place at the Morris County Public Safety 
Training Academy and both HHW and E-waste were accepted from participants. The event ran 
very smoothly with no issues or lines to report as both contractors (MXI and MRM) worked hard 
to make the day a success and uneventful.   There were a total of 846 participating vehicles, of 
which 533 had HHW only, 198 had HHW and E-waste and 115 had E-Waste only.  The 731 
vehicles processed through the HHW area were at the MXI contract rate of $36.13/vehicle and in 
total will cost $26,411.03 for the entire event.  On the other hand, the MCMUA’s E-waste 
contractor, MRM, provides electronics recycling for the MCMUA programs at no cost to the 
MCMUA or participants.  The next one-day event will be on September 12, 2015, also at the 
Public Safety Training Academy.  The final day of the year will be at the Jefferson Township 
DPW on October 18, 2015. 
  
Renewal of Contracts for HHW Programs - In May 2014, the MCMUA awarded a one-year 
contract to Manufacturers Recycling Management Company, L.L.C. (MRM) for the recycling of 
E-Waste the MCMUA collects at its permanent HHW facility as well as providing for the 
management of E-Waste accepted in bulk at the MCMUA’s one-day HHW events.  This contract 
allowed for two optional one-year extensions to be exercised by the MCMUA at its discretion, 
and as the MCMUA has been satisfied with the services provided by MRM under the contract, 
the MCMUA is recommending awarding the first of two optional one-year extensions for this E-
Waste recycling contract to MRM.  A resolution will be presented to the MCMUA Board for its 
consideration at the June 9 meeting authorizing this one-year optional extension. This is a zero-
cost contract where the MCMUA does not pay MRM for these services nor is it paid for the 
recyclables it provides to MRM. 
 
Similarly, in June 2014, the MCMUA awarded a one-year contract to Lorco Petroleum Services 
for the recycling of anti-freeze the MCMUA collects at its permanent HHW facility.  This 
contract allowed for two optional one-year extensions to be exercised by the MCMUA at its 
discretion, and as the MCMUA has been satisfied with the services provided by Lorco under the 
contract, the MCMUA is recommending awarding the first of two optional one-year extensions 
for this anti-freeze recycling contract to Lorco.  A resolution will be presented to the MCMUA 
Board for its consideration at the June 9 meeting authorizing this one-year optional extension. 
Like the MRM E-waste contract referenced above, the Lorco anti-freeze contract is also a zero-
cost contract. 
 
VEGETATIVE WASTE MANAGEMENT – May 2015 
 
Facility Report – The vegetative waste figures for May 2015 were still being compiled as of the 
writing of this report and will be provided to the MCMUA Board at the June 9 meeting.  
Residential delivery of truckloads of mulch and compost continued through the month of May 
and is scheduled to continue through September 25, 2015. 
 
OPEN-SPACE TRUST FUND UPDATE  
 
On June 6, 2015 the grand opening and ribbon cutting ceremony of the Giralda Farms at 
Loantaka Brook Reservation will take place.  This new park area was acquired as open space in 
2014 with the support of $1.25 million from the MCMUA’s open space fund, $10 million from 
the Morris County Open Space Trust Fund and additional funding from other partners.  This is 
Morris County’s most substantial acquisition to date with respect to the use of the Morris County 
Open Space Trust Fund. 
 
RECYLING REPORT : 
 
Ms. Hourihan circulated a photo album of the award recipients and the fashion show prepared by 
Liz Sweedy of the Recycling Awards event that we had on April 30th.   
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She advised the Board that there is a new Food Waste bill that has been introduced in the  
Assembly.  The bill was based on a white paper that the Association of N.J. Recyclers had prepared 
and the white paper was put together by looking at other States in the Northeast that already have 
food waste legislation in place that are similar to this one being introduced.  They talk about there 
being a radius around a facility and if there is a viable facility that large generators can send their 
food waste there.  The other thing that is similar is the amount of food waste, so if you are a 
generator that is doing a ton a week or two tons a week, you are considered a large quantity 
generator and you would be the first to send to that facility.  The N.J. Bill is modeled on the other 
States.  She mentioned that New Jersey does not have any facilities except one in Andover in 
Sussex County so a lot of Morris County falls within the 35 mile travel distance to get to that 
facility.  While this is a good bill, Ms. Hourihan mentioned that we want to submit some comments 
on it.    
 
Chairman Dour asked what do they do at the Andover facility?  Mr. Schweizer said it is the same 
AgChoice operation but a different location and they sell it as a soil supplement. 
 
Mr. Schweizer commented that the MUA is in favor of Food Waste Composting but large 
facilities have a lot of challenges.  If there were a couple large facilities up and running 
successfully, then you can say to people that you can mandate for people to use them. 
 
Ms. Szwak asked if we heard from Pequannock?  Ms. Hourihan said that she believes they are 
going to go out for bid and to see how the prices are compared to ours. 
 
Ms. Hourihan advised the Board that this Saturday, June 13th from 12-3 p.m. the MUA is going 
to have our annual Bike Collection Program at the County College Campus. 
 
Mr. Schweizer congratulated Liz Sweedy and Mike Flora who received awards at the Clean 
Communities Council Seminar Awards.  They are two very hard-working people.  
 
Recycling Operations 
 
Revenue and Tonnage – The preliminary April statement was received on May 8 in the amount 
of positive $6,522, which means it is a payment from ReCommunity to the MCMUA. 
 
The tonnage collected by the MCMUA for recycling during May was 1,217 tons.  The monthly 
tonnage is shown by material and by customer on the attached report. 
 
Curbside Recycling Proposal for Rockaway Township – Staff prepared and submitted a 
curbside recycling proposal to Rockaway Township. 
 
Plastic Pesticide Container Collection Program – On Thursday, May 28, the first collection 
program was held for pesticide container recycling.  No participants showed up for the program.  
The NJ Department of Agriculture handled the advertising, which is targeted at only those 
entities that have pesticide applicators licenses.  The NJDA said that happens sometimes.  
Perhaps it will take more time for those with applicators licenses to collect the empty containers. 
 The next program is scheduled for four weeks from the first program, on Thursday, June 25. 
 
Rear-load Dumpsters – After placing the order in April, the 8 rear-load dumpsters of 2, 4 and 6 
cubic yard sizes were delivered on May 27 and 28.  Three of them will be placed at locations that 
requested dumpsters and the others will be placed in inventory to be available when requests are 
received. 
 
Boat Shrink Wrap Program – Since the start of this spring season a total of 11.8 tons of boat 
shrink wrap have been collected through the end of May at Lee’s Marina in 17 loads. 
 
Auction of Three Items – Staff posted three items for sale on GovDeals.com on May 21 and 
closed bidding on June 2.  The items posted were two trucks (90-11, a compartmentalized truck 
and 98-13, a rear-loading packer truck) and the truck scale from the Consolidation Center.  Each 
of the three items received one bid.  Staff is in the process of collecting the payments and 
arranging for removal of the items by the buyers. 
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Events/Education/Miscellaneous 
 
Clean Communities – 2015 Clean Communities Grant: The 2015 Clean Communities Grant 
was received on May 21 in the amount of $102,388.51, which is significantly higher than the last 
several years.  The amount received in 2014 was $84,352.22.   2015 Clean Communities 
Conference:  Staff attended and participated in the Clean Communities Conference which was 
held in Long Branch from May 20 to May 22.  Staff worked at Kid’s Day on the 20th and had 
arranged for 6 different educational programs to make presentations to the kids.  Staff also 
created displays with anti-littering messages for the seminar on the 21st and was asked to make a 
presentation.  Both Liz Sweedy and Mike Flora received awards at the dinner on the 21st.  Liz 
Sweedy received an Excellence in Education Award and Mike Flora received an Enforcement 
Award.  See photos on the last page of this report of Liz and Mike accepting their awards.  2014 
Poster Contest Winners:  On Tuesday evening, May 5, at the MCMUA Board meeting, staff 
presented certificates to the 2014 Slam Dunk the Junk Poster Contest winners.  Two of the 
schools picked-up the recycling containers which were designed with the winning posters.  Staff 
delivered the other two containers to the respective schools.  2015 Slam Dunk the Junk Grant for  
Public Schools: This year’s program is wrapping up.  A total of 13 schools signed up to do clean-
ups; 8 have completed the clean-up and submitted their paperwork.  There are 5 schools that we 
are waiting to hear back from.  This year 4 schools submitted posters for the poster contest.  The  
winning posters will be selected this week. Educational Programs: In May, the MCMUA funded 
3 educational programs at schools in Denville, Montville and Parsippany.  Road Clean-ups:  On 
May 11, MCMUA curbside crews did a road clean-up on Sussex Turnpike in Randolph for a 
total 8 miles counting both sides. 
 
2015 Food Waste, Tire Clean-up & Public Space Bonus Recycling Grant – This grant fund is 
being administered by the NJDEP.  Some aspects include: 

·  Applications may be for any grant amount, not to exceed $25,000 
·  Applicants must match the grant amount provided by the Department 
·  Deadline is currently June 30, 2015 

 
Staff plans to write a letter to the NJDEP requesting an extension to the deadline.  Staff needs to 
do further research on food waste projects, potentially for the Morris View Healthcare Facility 
and is working with the County College of Morris.  This funding was originally going to be soley 
for food waste projects, but subsequently tire clean-ups and containers for public spaces was 
added. 
 
New Food Waste Bill – On May 11, a new bill has been introduced in the Assembly, A-4397, 
with no companion bill yet in the Senate.  The bill will require “large volume generators” to send 
their food waste to an approved recycling center if the generator is within 35 road miles of the 
center.   
 
MCMUA staff plans to submit comments on the bill to the sponsor, Assemblywoman L. Grace 
Spencer and to local members of the Assembly.  This bill has the potential to affect the County’s 
Morris View Healthcare Facility, since it is located within 35 miles of the only food waste 
facility in New Jersey, Ag Choice, located in Andover, NJ.  The bill statement reads: 
 
Assembly Bill A-4397 Statement 
This bill would require large volume generators of food waste to send their waste for disposal to 
an approved recycling center, or recycle food waste using an alternative method, provided that 
within 35 road miles of the large food waste generator, there is an approved recycling center, or a 
facility that uses an alternative authorized recycling method, and the recycling center or facility 
agrees to accept the generator's food waste. The bill would authorize a large food waste generator 
to apply to the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) for a waiver from the recycling 
requirement if the disposal fee for noncontract solid waste disposal is less than the fee charged to 
recycle the food waste. The bill also allows a large food waste generator to send food waste for 
disposal if there is no facility within 35 road miles authorized and willing to accept the 
generator's food waste for recycling. The bill requires large food waste generators to maintain 
and send written quarterly reports of the amount of solid waste generated and the amount of food 
waste sent for recycling or recycled onsite, to the DEP and the appropriate county and municipal 
recycling coordinators.  
 
The bill provides for a local economic benefit payment to any municipality that hosts a facility 
approved to accept food waste.  Further, the bill establishes in the DEP a Food Waste Recycling 
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Market Development Council that is required within 18 months of the effective date of the bill to 
report on existing markets for products and energy produced from food recycling, the feasibility 
of providing preferences for products or energy produced from food recycling in the State 
procurement process, and how to stimulate the use in public projects of compost or soil 
amendments derived from food recycling. The council is also required to provide 
recommendations on changes needed to State laws, rules or regulations to stimulate the market 
for products or energy produced from food recycling.   
 
Finally, the bill requires every State department or agency that engages in landscaping or 
construction activities on State land, or for State projects or facilities, to use, where technically 
feasible, environmentally sound, and competitively priced, compost, mulch, or other soil 
amendments produced from municipal solid waste, food waste, sludge, yard waste, clean wood 
waste, or other organic materials. 
 
Recycling Inspections/Outreach – During May, a total of 13 transfer station loads suspected of 
improperly containing mandated recyclable materials were photographed and written-up by 
MCMUA tipping floor inspectors. 
 
During the month, staff worked with generators and haulers to inform them of the recycling 
requirements in Morris County.  Some of the meetings and phone calls with generators included: 

·  Visits to various generators in Chester Borough along with the Chester Borough recycling 
coordinator including: Redwoods Restaurant, Fresco Mexican Restaurant, Chester Mall, 
Nitro Fitness Gym, Publick House Restaurant. 

·  Staff met with the facilities manager of Seiko Corporation in Mt Olive due to two transfer 
station incidents.  The manger said they will institute a recycling program. 

·  Staff met with the General Store Manager of Century 21 in Morristown in follow-up to 
transfer station incident. 

·  Staff, along with the Parsippany recycling coordinator, visited Earth Friendly Products in 
Parsippany after hearing their VP of Sustainability speak at the May NJ WasteWise 
meeting.  

 
New Curbside Recycling Flyer – See the attached new curbside recycling flyer called Recycle 
Responsibly created to address the chronic issue of recyclables becoming litter on windy days and 
the trend of residents using larger and large containers to set-out recyclables for curbside 
collection.  On May 21, this flyer was emailed to the recycling coordinators of the towns in the 
MCMUA curbside program and it was requested that it be passed along to residents.  This flyer 
is also posted on www.mcmua.com. 
 
Event Containers – The MCMUA’s event containers for recycling and garbage were lent to the 
following organizations during May: 

·  Drew University for three events:  Senior Picnic, May 1; Senior Week, May 13-15; 
Graduation, May 16 

·  Chester Craft Show for the weekend of May 30. 
 
Miscellaneous Presentations/Meetings/Conference Calls/Correspondence 
�  On Thursday, May 7, staff attended a meeting of the NJ WasteWise Business Network held 

in Hamilton. 
�  On Tuesday, May 12, after receiving a call for assistance, staff visited the Chester Area 

Senior Housing Complex in Chester Borough and met with the manager to discuss the 
recycling program.  Staff provided signs and flyers.  Staff with go back to make a 
presentation to the residents on June 5. 

�  On Wednesday, May 13, staff met with Wharton Borough to provide assistance to complete 
the tonnage grant report. 

�  On Thursday, May 14, staff visited the Chatham High School to see the Rocket Composter 
and learn about how it has been working for the past few years. 

�  Also on Thursday, May 14, staff met with Charles Lamb, who is the faculty advisor to the 
Green Student League at the County College of Morris.  Charles Lamb works at the 
Morristown campus and there were some issues with recyclables in the trash from CCM at 
the last inspection.  Staff also discussed getting the Green Student League involved with the 
bicycle collection program which takes place on the CCM campus. 

�  On Tuesday, May 19, staff hosted a County Coordinators meeting at the Frelinghuysen 
Arboretum for County Coordinators from around the state to discuss current issues, followed 
by an ANJR (Association of New Jersey Recyclers) Board meeting.  Some of the topics 
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discussed at the County Coordinators meeting included the new food waste bill, Ewaste and 
glass recycling. 

�  On Thursday, May 21, staff met with the new alternate recycling coordinator in Mountain 
Lakes to give her an orientation session about recycling in Morris County. 

�  Also, on Thursday, May 21, staff logged in to an EPA webinar titled, Pay-As-You Throw: 
Growth & Opportunity for Sustainable Materials Management. 

�  On Tuesday, May 26, staff met with representatives of the County College of Morris (CCM) 
to discuss food waste composting and the new food waste bill and grant opportunity.  Staff 
plans to follow-up with CCM in August to set-up dates to do a food waste audit in September 
when the students return in order to quantify how much food waste is generated. 

�  On Wednesday, May 27, staff emailed the Rockaway Township recycling coordinator with 
information he had requested about levels of recycling and garbage generation for multi-
family complexes.  Al Knoth, the recycling coordinator, is being very proactive and is trying 
to develop guidelines for the planning board to use to evaluate if enough space is allocated 
for garbage and recycling.  Staff provided Al with a study done in Burlington County for the 
recycling generation levels and did research on some garbage generation levels.  Staff would 
like to use this information for other towns as well, as new multi-family complexes are being 
planned. 

�  On Thursday evening, May 28, staff gave a presentation about using resources wisely to Girl 
Scout Daisy Troop 96086 of Long Valley. 

 
Liz Sweedy and Mike Flora accept awards for Excellence in Education and Enforcement, 
respectively, at the May 21 Clean Communities Council’s Awards Dinner held in Long Branch. 
 

 
 
 
PUBLIC PORTION : 
 
 There being no comment from the Public, this portion of the meeting was closed. 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
Mr. Schweizer advised the Board that the following Resolution is to renew the lease agreement we 
have with the Department of the Military Affairs for use of the Dover Armory for our Curbside 
Program for one year at no increase in rent and asked for the Board’s approval. 
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     RESOLUTION NO. 15-36  
 RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING RENEWAL OF USE AGREEMENT 
  WITH DEPARTMENT OF MILITARY AND VETERAN AFFAIRS 
 
 WHEREAS, the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority ("MCMUA") entered into a 
Use Agreement with the Department of Military and Veteran Affairs ("Department") for the lease 
of the motor services building and parking area at the Dover Armory; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the MCMUA desires to renew the Use Agreement for one year; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the MCMUA Treasurer has certified that funds are available in line item  
5-01-3-600-626-612. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 
Authority as follows: 
 
 1. The Executive Director of the MCMUA is authorized and directed to renew the Use 

Agreement with the Department for the lease of the motor services building and 
parking area at the Dover Armory for an additional one year. 

 
 2. A copy of the Resolution shall be submitted to the MCMUA Treasurer. 
 
 3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 
 C E R T I F I C A T I O N 
 
 I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the Morris County 
 
Municipal Utilities Authority at the Regular Meeting held on June 9, 2015. 
 
      MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
          UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
 
      By:______________________________ 
            Christopher Dour, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
______________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary  
 
MOTION: Mr. Platt made a Motion to authorize the renewal of 
  the Use Agreement with the Department of the Military and  
  Veteran Affairs for the lease of the Dover Armory and  
  Mr. Druetzler seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:     AYES:   5              NAYES: NONE                 ABSTENTIONS:   NONE 
 
 There being no further Old Business, this portion of the meeting was closed. 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
Mr. Schweizer informed the Board that we are getting ready to close on the Black House and we 
need now to get ready to prepare ourselves to attempt an auction for the Beckman House which is 
the house that we started to demolish before it got caught up in historic site conditions.  So the first 
step we need to take is a resolution suggesting that MUA no longer needs this asset and authorize 
us to proceed to attempt to auction it.  Mr. Schweizer asked for the Board’s approval of the 
following Resolution: 
 
 RESOLUTION NO. 15-37 
 RESOLUTION TO SELL LAND OWNED BY THE AUTHORITY 
 BY OPEN PUBLIC SALE AT AUCTION 
 
 WHEREAS, the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority (hereinafter "Authority") is 
the owner in fee simple of certain real property identified as 86 Whitehead Road, Township of 
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Morris, County of Morris, State of New Jersey, Block 3202, Lot 7, on the tax maps of the 
Township of Morris (the "Property"); and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Authority has determined that the Property is no longer necessary for the 
purposes of the Authority; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Authority intends, as owner of the Property, to convey the Property; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Local Lands and Buildings Act, N.J.S.A. 40A:12-1 et seq., requires that 
the Authority adopt a resolution authorizing the sale of municipal lands no longer necessary for the 
purposes of the Authority by open public sale at auction; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Authority as follows: 
 
 1. The Property is no longer necessary for the purposes of the Authority. 
 
 2. The Authority is hereby authorized to sell the Property in accordance with the Local 

Lands and Buildings Act, by open public sale at auction to the highest bidder. 
 
 3. The Authority reserves the right to, upon completion of the bidding: 
 
    i. To reject the bids; 
 
   ii. To accept the highest bid; and 
 
  iii. To reject all bids where the highest bid is not accepted. 
 
 4. All notices required by Local Lands and Buildings Act, specifically 40A:12-13(a) 

shall be printed in the Daily Record and the Star Ledger. 
 
 5. The Authority hereby authorizes and directs Glenn Schweizer, Executive Director to 

conduct a public auction to receive bids for the Property in accordance with the 
terms and conditions of this Resolution and the terms of the Notice of Sale. 

 
 6. The Authority shall determine by Resolution to accept or reject the bid or bids 

received at the public auction. 
 
 7. The Authority hereby authorizes and directs Glenn Schweizer, Executive Director to 

execute any documents necessary to effectuate the purposes of this Resolution. 
 
 C E R T I F I C A T I O N 
 
 I hereby certify that the foregoing Resolution was adopted by the Morris County  
 
Municipal Utilities Authority at a Regular Meeting held on June 9, 2015. 
 
      MORRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL 
        UTILITIES AUTHORITY 
 
      By:_____________________________ 
              Christopher Dour, Chairman  
ATTEST: 
 
_______________________________ 
Marilyn Regner, Secretary 
  
MOTION: Dr. Nusbaum made a Motion to authorize to sell the land owned 
  by the Authority at 86 Whitehead Road, Morris Township by Open 
  Public Sale At Auction and Ms. Szwak seconded the Motion. 
 
ROLL CALL:     AYES:   5              NAYES: NONE                 ABSTENTIONS:   NONE 
 
 There being no further New Business, this portion of the meeting was closed. 
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 Chairman Dour read the following Resolution for the meeting to go into closed session at 
8:17 p.m. for discussion regarding pending litigation of Morris Commons LLC vs. MCMUA et als. 
 

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A CLOSED SESSION FOR DISCUSSIONS 
REGARDING PENDING LITIGATION INVOLVING THE AUTHORITY 

 WHEREAS, the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority desires to discuss various 

matters in connection with pending litigation; and 

 WHEREAS, the Morris County Municipal Utilities Authority is authorized to conduct a 

closed session in each of these instances pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-12(b)(7) and N.J.S.A. 10:4-

12(b)(5). 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Morris County Municipal Utilities 

Authority as follows: 

1. A closed session will be held immediately following the Public Portion of this 
 
meeting for discussion regarding pending litigation of Morris Commons LLC vs. MCMUA et als. 
 
 2. The matters discussed during this closed session relating to pending litigation shall  
 
be recorded and duly approved by the Board but shall be held in confidence and shall not be made  
 
available for public disclosure until such time as the matter has been settled, an unappealable  
 
decision has been rendered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as otherwise required by law. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Platt made a Motion for the meeting to go into closed 
  session at 8:17 p.m. and Mr. Druetzler seconded the Motion.  

 
ROLL CALL:     AYES:  5       NAYES:  NONE     ABSTENTIONS:  NONE 
 
 The meeting returned to open session at 8:23 p.m. with a Motion made by Mr. Druetzler, 
 
seconded by Dr. Nusbaum and carried unanimously. 
 
 
 There being no further Business, Chairman Dour asked for a Motion to adjourn the meeting  
 
at 8:24 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Platt made a Motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:24 p.m. 
   seconded by Mr. Druetzler and carried unanimously. 
 
 
 
                            ___________________________ 
         Marilyn Regner 
             Secretary 
/mr 


